CHURCHES TOGETHER IN HEREFORDSHIRE

Report of the 2002 Review Body

for the 3 December meeting of the Ecumenical Council
Introduction

1 Boundaries

The boundary of Churches Together in Herefordshire (CTiH) is contiguous with the county boundary. It consists of 220 Anglican parishes, 10 Baptist churches, 4 Methodist circuits (containing 27 churches), 8 Roman Catholic parishes and 3 churches of the United Reformed Church. (See boundary map in appendix 1.) Also present in the county is a congregation of the Moscow Patriarchate of the Russian Orthodox Church, the Salvation Army in Hereford City, four Meetings of the Religious Society of Friends, the Moravian Church in Leominster, Hereford Apostolic Church, Elim Pentecostal Church and (an estimate) between 40-50 independent chapels. CTiH is served by a part-time (eight hours a week) County Ecumenical Officer.

2 Background and remit 

Since there has never been a review of Churches Together in Herefordshire, the Ecumenical Council decided that one was due. The following remit was agreed by the Standing Committee on 29 May 2001:

a The work of CTiH

b The relationship of CTiH to the local groups

c The review of the Constitution

d On 7 November 2001, the Ecumenical Council noted that there was no covenant in place and agreed to ask the review group to consider this issue.

3 Membership of the review group
From CTiH

· Pansy James (Baptist, first County Ecumenical Officer, member of Churches Together in Ross-on-Wye)

· Margaret Renton (United Reformed Church, member of the first Sponsoring Body, member of the Joint Council of Tupsley LEP)

From local groups

· Marie Friery (Roman Catholic, member of Churches Together in Leominster, member of the Focolare Movement)

· Mark Johnson (Anglican, Chair of Churches Together in Hereford City)

External visitor

· Jenny Bond (Field Officer, North and Midlands, Churches Together in England)

Jeanette Turner, as CEO, was asked to administer the review process but it was noted that she should not write the report. Mark Johnson was convenor of the review group.

4 Review procedure

a The review group met three times, on 18 April, 23 May and 4 September 2002. A meeting on 11 July was cancelled because planned work had not been completed.

b It was not considered necessary to interview individual Church Leaders or members of the Ecumenical Council but three review group members attended the Ecumenical Council's meeting on 1 May and facilitated a discussion which was part of the review process (cf #11 below).

c With the April 2002 newsletter and before the first meeting of the review group, the CEO asked the ten Churches Together Groups, the two Local Ecumenical Partnerships and the 157 clergy and local church leaders in Herefordshire to complete an anonymous written questionnaire. Five Churches Together Groups and four clergy replied. See appendix 2.

d The CEO also asked Margaret Renton (a member of the first Sponsoring Body, which was a precursor to the Ecumenical Council) and the previous three CEOs to provide reports/memoirs to the review group.

Overview

5 The Ecumenical Council of Churches Together in Herefordshire 

Churches Together in Herefordshire is served by an Ecumenical Council which meets twice a year. Its membership is as follows:

a Church Leaders or his/her representative: the Anglican Bishop of Hereford, an Area Minister of the Heart of England Baptist Association, the Chair of the Birmingham Methodist District, the Roman Catholic Archbishop of Cardiff and the Moderator of the United Reformed Church West Midlands Synod.

b Each of these denominations has two additional representatives, one of whom is usually the Denominational Ecumenical Officer. We understand that, in the past, one of these has been lay and the other a cleric.

c Other Churches in the county, eg Orthodoxy and the Society of Friends, each have one representative.

d The County Ecumenical Officer acts as Secretary to the Ecumenical Council and a Treasurer, appointed by the Council, is also in attendance.

The Ecumenical Council is the Sponsoring Body for Local Ecumenical Partnerships in Herefordshire.

6 The Standing Committee

The Council elects one representative from each denomination to make up the Standing Committee. From these it elects a Chair who also acts as Vice-Chair of the Council. The Standing Committee meets four or five times a year. It is delegated tasks by the Council and also brings fresh thought to it. It facilitates and supervises the work of the CEO. The members of the Standing Committee act as liaison between their denomination and the Council. The County Ecumenical Officer acts as Secretary to the Standing Committee and the Treasurer is also a member.

7 Ecclesiological and social context

Herefordshire is a rural disparate community (population about 170,000) consisting of a central city surrounded by market towns. Christian relationships are similarly localised, with each local group moving forward at their own pace according to local needs. The Church of England is predominant in the county. We note with gratitude that the Diocese of Hereford bears the main cost of Churches Together in Herefordshire and that any useful structure would be impossible without that support.

8 General impression
This is the first review of Churches Together in Herefordshire and local members of the review group were 'dogged by a feeling that we should be doing more'. However, it became clear to the review group that great progress has been made. When CTiH was first set up as the Sponsoring Body for Herefordshire, its main aim had been to build up good relationships between local churches of different denominations. That has been achieved and now there is a huge amount of good will and co-operation, far more effective ecumenical structures, and much more experience to enable further good work. It was noted, too, that despite its geographical area, Herefordshire has a comparatively small population and can be proud of having a CEO and its ecumenical structures. 

Report and recommendations

9 Churches Together Groups

a The importance of local ecumenism was clearly recognised by the review group. It was noted that the real strength of ecumenism in Herefordshire lies in the local Churches Together Groups and the main work of the Intermediate Body should be to support them and to enable them to move towards sharing a common life. The role of the County Ecumenical Officer is key here but that of Church Leaders vital too – there was a feeling that there is 'little ecumenical leadership from the top'. 

b The review group noted that the Churches Together groups value their independence and are often prepared to try new events and ideas if they consider them appropriate for their locality. However there seems to be little cohesion or communication between them, so good practice is often not shared, especially with regard to moving from 'doing ecumenical things to doing things ecumenically'.

c Communication is a key issue here and while the review group recognised the value of county newsletters, the sense was that they are rarely passed on by the initial recipient. We recommend exploring the possibilities of e‑mail and a website to promote communication, while taking care not to disadvantage those without such facilities. It is clear, however, that this would require the services of a volunteer as creating and maintaining a website would be far too time-consuming for the holder of a part-time post.

d The review group discussed county-wide events but recognised that the culture of Herefordshire seemed to deter people from travelling to meetings – from the start county-wide events have been poorly attended. The possibility of organising a large event with a very well-known speaker of national importance was discussed, but it was felt that this would involve only the keen few, which seems to be what has happened in the past with forums and conferences. The review group recommends that the Ecumenical Council considers how best to address the lack of connection Churches Together Groups feel with Churches Together in Herefordshire.

e The review group also noted the potential of formal Declarations of Ecumenical Welcome in a rural county like Herefordshire and recommends that the practice is positively encouraged and promoted by the Ecumenical Council and the County Ecumenical Officer.

10 Local Ecumenical Partnerships

a There are two LEPs in Herefordshire, Tupsley and Christ Church (Ross on Wye). It became clear to the review group that the relationship between the Ecumenical Council and the LEPs was extremely weak – certainly in the perception of the LEPs themselves. Apart from what relevant Church Leaders exercise on an individual basis, there seems to be very little oversight and it is unclear what part is played by the Denominational Ecumenical Officers. The County Ecumenical Officer does attempt to maintain contact but we do not consider that this, alone, is sufficient.

b We recommend, therefore, that the Ecumenical Council reconsider the ways in which it exercises its responsibility for oversight as the Sponsoring Body for the LEPs. Particular suggestions for each LEP are made below, but one other possibility, as there are only two LEPs in the county, is for the Ecumenical Council to consider the feasibility of asking them for a regular (though not too frequent) report and inviting a representative from the LEP to the Council meeting to present the report.

c Tupsley

This long-standing Covenanted Local Ecumenical Partnership (Anglican and United Reformed Church) has been in existence since May 1988
. At first it worked well, with its Joint Council consisting of the full-time, long-term clergy and four lay members from each of the two churches involved. Both its chair and secretary are usually lay and the Council ensures that one comes from St Paul's Anglican church and the other from Hampton Park URC. There are joint services, a shared church newsletter, the Tupsley Voice (formerly the Tupsley Newspaper), Christian Aid collecting, and a wealth of goodwill and friendship within the longstanding membership of the two congregations.

The last review of this LEP was in 1998 and though its recommendations were accepted by the Ecumenical Council, some of them were not taken on board locally. The next review is due in 2003 and we recommend that the Ecumenical Council begins to take steps now to set it up, ensuring that the 1998 report be particularly commended for the consideration of the LEP reviewers. We further recommend that the Ecumenical Council ensures that it considers carefully the recommendations of this forthcoming review before deciding whether or not to adopt them as its own. Subsequently it should also exercise its proper role of oversight as the LEP receives and implements the review's recommendations.

d Christ Church

This Single Congregation (Methodist and United Reformed Church) LEP has been established since September 1995. On behalf of the review group, Pansy James spoke both with David Featonby, the minister who has recently moved on, and with a lay man in the LEP whose background is URC and who is active in church life. They reported a few 'teething problems' but are now working and worshipping together well, saying that they are increasingly more active together than they were when they were separate. They are very happy with the set-up, the lay man saying: 'We're getting on 95%; we can't expect 100%.' David Featonby felt that the relationship with CTiH would improve when the boundaries are finally in place and the new part-time Methodist minister is in post. The LEP gives good support to the local Churches Together Group but as in the rest of Herefordshire, people seem to be more interested in the local than the county. They felt that there was not much contact with Churches Together in Herefordshire and pointed out that a first review is overdue.

The review group notes that it would have been difficult to implement a review before that the boundary issues had been clarified but suggests that the Ecumenical Council can now put in place the necessary arrangements. Our comments about the Council owning and ensuring the implementation of a review's recommendations (#10.c above) apply equally here.

e We suggest that the Ecumenical Council consider carefully the advantages and disadvantages of doing both reviews at the same time, or consecutively.

11 Developing the role of Churches Together in Herefordshire

a As part of the review process, both the Ecumenical Council and the Standing Committee were asked to discuss their role and purpose. A report of the discussions is attached as appendix 4. In the light of the discussions the review group offers comments on the possible development of the role of Churches Together in Herefordshire (#11c-11f below).

b Before doing so, however, we wish to raise one key issue – the identity of Churches Together in Herefordshire. With the cessation of Forums and Conferences, CTiH seems to have become synonymous with the Ecumenical Council. We are uneasy about this and recommend that the Ecumenical Council gives this question some priority. In our own discussions we kept in mind that CTiH must be the Churches acting together and must not fall into the trap of becoming something separate or distant. We also asked how to keep mission and evangelism at the forefront of all meetings and action.

c CTiH as educator

With an overarching role as a representative body for the Christian life in the county, it may be that the role of CTiH could facilitate education in the faith community. This role could cover various sections. There is a demand, at the moment untapped, for some serious theological education.

One model could be that a particular theme or topic could be put forward by a member church. This would be taken on by people within that denomination but with support for CTiH to spread the news and encourage follow-up meetings/support as appropriate. The theological development and training of lay people is a prime concern for all denominations and more education, open to more people, is a good way of developing the ecumenical agenda. 

d CTiH as communicator

There is already an Anglican diocesan newspaper which has a wide circulation but covers only Church of England matters. There are also various other denominational county-wide publications with a limited readership. The Ecumenical Newsletter already exists and spreads the news of what is happening to a large number of people. A way forward might be produce an insert covering ecumenical issues that would go into various denominational papers and also an insert to go straight in to parish and church magazines. It is well known that editors of these publications like anything that is ready to go straight in and will fill a half-page or more. Communication via e-mail would be a quick and efficient tool here.

If this is seen as an appropriate development, the newsletter could be linked in with a website. Whether or not CTiH is able to create its own website, the use of denominational websites could also be explored – for example, the Diocese of Hereford's website opened in September 2002 and as yet has no ecumenical section though the Diocesan Communications Officer would be keen to support one. (Appendix 5 lists the denominational websites which relate to Herefordshire.) It would also be important to encourage links to other denominational and ecumenical websites.

Especially in a rural county, electronic communications have a huge potential. Most clergy now have e‑mail, as do parish or church offices. With the Ecumenical Council meeting only twice a year, it would fall to the CEO to co-ordinate any comments or public pronouncements by Herefordshire's Church Leaders (as defined in #5.a), in addition to more regular ecumenical news.

The increasing importance of electronic communications and of the internet is indisputable. It is therefore incumbent on the County Ecumenical Officer to use a computer with Microsoft Word and to be able to communicate easily via e-mail. We therefore strongly recommend that, as soon as possible, CTiH provides its County Ecumenical Officer with a modern computer and some training in its use. This will make her more efficient and more able to communicate easily at local, county and national level.

e CTiH as facilitator

Trying to break down unnecessary denominational barriers is one of the key ways in which the ecumenical agenda can be moved forward. Part of the role of facilitator is covered in 9.a above. However, it is not limited to multilateral conversations or education events – bilateral ones are also important. For example, CTiH should be enabling or working with Churches Together Groups to reflect on An Anglican-Methodist Covenant, perhaps on neutral territory with an impartial chair and possibly a speaker. This could then be seen as a way forward for other theological issues. It would also be important to promote methods of delivery, such as those used in community education and training, as well as the 'straight' talk or lecture.

f Overall, these three stands (#c-e) should intertwine – ropes made of many threads will take a great strain without giving. There is potential for the Ecumenical Council to exercise oversight here, ensuring that these three areas come together. This would increase its relevance for all Christians in the county and help promote the ecumenical agenda. A holistic approach, with the CEO playing an important role, is a real way forward.

12 A Church Leaders' Covenant

The review group did not feel able to make recommendations about the desirability or otherwise of a covenant between the Church Leaders in Herefordshire. A covenant arises out of a relationship and can be effective in cementing it, making it deeper and closer. At its best, it has a mission focus and can be a form of mutual accountability. Partners in a covenant must want to make it and its commitments. However, if covenants are entered into lightly, they are robbed of meaning. A covenant without a living relationship at its heart can become stale and institutionalised, a counter-sign. We recommend, therefore, that the Ecumenical Council leaves the question of a Church Leaders' Covenant in Herefordshire with the Church Leaders themselves.

13 The County Ecumenical Officer

The review group received reports from the previous three CEOs – the current post-holder is the fourth. We had access to the current Contract of Employment and the job description. In the light of all these, we offer the following comments:

a Working hours
The last two CEOs are emphatic that 8 hours a week is totally inadequate for the task and the first CEO admits that she often exceeded her working hours. Anne Double estimated that she worked three days a week and Ray Rose 'could not find another CEO who was employed for less than two days a week'. Jeanette Turner is contracted to work 8 hours a week for 49 weeks of the year, a total of 392 hours. In fact, over ten months (plus a week in late September) since she took up her post, she has worked a total of 441 hours plus five overnight days. If one considers overnights to be the equivalent of a day and a half, this raises her total to 501 hours. A rough annual equivalent would make this a little under 600 hours. Jeanette points out that her tally does not take account of time taken planning or time spent on the telephone in 'out of work' hours. We note that she is, in effect, working about one and a half times her contracted time and could soon be working double. While we appreciate that most CEOs do offer some extra time as 'gift', we consider this amount of 'gift' time to be disproportionate and recommend that the Ecumenical Council review what is, in fact, an unjust situation.

b Contract
We recommend that the CEO's contract be checked for legality – this is beyond the competence of the review group. In particular, we are concerned that the contract specifies only three weeks annual leave (presumably pro-rata) whereas four is the legal minimum. We wonder, too, if some allowance should be made, pro-rata, for bank holidays and question the ethics, if not legality, of refusing sickness pay. We also recommend that the grievance and disciplinary procedures be reviewed in the light of good employment practice. Finally, we note that the heating allowance is probably less than the Inland Revenue would allow and again ask that this be reviewed.

c Support and supervision
The CEO's contract states that she will be offered a Support Group. Past county officers have complained of a great lack of support in their job and this seems to have been an element in their decisions to resign. The current CEO has had to set up her own support group. So far she has found two members who have been accepted by the Standing Committee and the Ecumenical Council – Ecumenical Council members are still looking for a third member. There are no plans for the Support Group to meet before November 2002. As the CEO has been in post since October 2001, this is clearly an unsatisfactory situation and we recommend that the Ecumenical Council take more seriously its responsibilities as an employer.

d Anglican Diocesan Ecumenical Officer

Part of the job description of the County Ecumenical Officer is to work with the Denominational Ecumenical Officers. A serious concern, shared by the CEO for Shropshire, is that the Diocese of Hereford has dropped the post of Diocesan Ecumenical Officer, reportedly on the grounds that the CEOs can take on their work. This is entirely unrealistic, not only because the CEO has no time to do this, but also because the CEO is not necessarily an Anglican. S/he, therefore, does not have the necessary knowledge of Anglican affairs or links with the diocese. Normally a CEO relies on the DEO for this. We recommend, therefore, that the Council asks the Diocese of Hereford to reconsider its decision.

14 Constitution
Part of the review group's brief was to look at CTiH's constitution (appendix 6). We noted that some of its provisions are not being observed by the Ecumenical Council and offer the following comments:

a The current constitution could be ordered a little more coherently. To offer just one example: the first section (§1) entitled 'Purpose' also includes the functions of the Ecumenical Council and information about officers. It would, perhaps, be clearer if these were in a separate section.

b The description of the membership of the Ecumenical Council (§1) should be rewritten to reflect the current situation, as described in #5 above.

c Some terms need updating; eg 'Councils of Churches' should be replaced by 'Churches Together Groups'.

d Since the Local Churches Council no longer exists, reference to this (§2) should be deleted unless the Ecumenical Council considers that it should be reinstated.

e Since Local Sponsoring Bodies no longer exist, §3 of the constitution should be rewritten. It may be more appropriate to include something which acknowledges the Ecumenical Council's role as Sponsoring Body but does not specify how it should carry out its task of encouragement and oversight. This would allow for flexible development in the future.

f Since, for excellent reasons (see appendix 7), no more Forums or conferences are being held, reference to them should be deleted from the constitution (§4). This would not prohibit CTiH from holding county-wide meetings in the future should that be considered appropriate.

g The existence of a CTiH Treasurer should be mentioned somewhere in the constitution and it should also be acknowledged that s/he is a member of the Standing Committee and Ecumenical Council (§5).

h At present the constitution assumes the existence of only five Churches in the county (see §6 particularly). In practice other Churches are recognised – Orthodoxy and the Society of Friends are also represented on the Ecumenical Council despite there being no provision for this in the constitution. We recommend that the constitution be rewritten to recognise fully the existence of other Churches and to establish some formal way of their joining Churches Together in Herefordshire. We recommend, too, that a way be found for representatives of other Churches to become members of the Standing Committee without necessarily increasing its size. (A larger Standing Committee may well become less effective.)

i One key important issue raised by a consideration of the constitution is that of charitable status. The law in this regard has been changing rapidly over the past few years and is still changing. The current advice offered by Churches Together in England to Churches Together Groups is attached as appendix 8. It applies equally to Intermediate Bodies.

j There are several key elements missing in this constitution. We suggest that the constitution of Churches Together in Coventry and Warwickshire might be a possible basis for a rewritten constitution – to be adapted to suit Herefordshire, not simply adopted.

15 Finance
a We understand that the appointment of a new treasurer has recently improved tremendously the administration of CTiH's finances. Two previous CEOs experienced great delays and distress in the payment of salary and expenses but we were delighted to note that these problems have now been resolved.

b We ask the Ecumenical Council to review the fixed expenses allowance for the County Ecumenical Officer. We consider this to be an unrealistic method of determining expenses – while we appreciate that it is attractive from a budgetary point of view!

c The balance sheets for the years ending 31 December 1999 and 2001 show that few Churches Together Groups pay subscriptions and this may well reflect their relationship with CTiH. (See #9 above.)

d We note that, as befits an Intermediate Body, for the most part funding is received from the denominations at Diocesan, District, Provincial and Association levels. The one exception is the Roman Catholic Church, where funding is received from local parishes. The review group noted that this worked and there is much to be said for leaving well alone! However, this pattern of funding is more appropriate for a city-wide structure, rather than an Intermediate Body, and the review group was concerned lest this reflected a lack of ownership of CTiH by the Archdiocese of Cardiff. We also noted that the fairly recent appointment of a new Archbishop may offer an opportunity to regularise the situation. The CEO raised the matter with Ray Rose, the RC Diocesan Ecumenical Officer, who discussed it with Fr Paul Stonham, the Archbishop's representative on the Council. In reply, Ray Rose wrote on 4 August 2002: 'We both feel that there is nothing to be gained by revisiting the issue at Archdiocesan level. The constituent Catholic parishes have agreed an acceptable method of funding and we both wish the matter to be allowed to rest.'

16 Summary of recommendations: 

a That the Ecumenical Council considers how best to address the lack of connection which Churches Together Groups feel with Churches Together in Herefordshire. (#9.d)

b That formal Declarations of Ecumenical Welcome are positively encouraged and promoted. (#9.e)

c That the Ecumenical Council reconsiders the ways in which it exercises its responsibility for oversight as the Sponsoring Body for LEPs (#10.b) and that it makes arrangements to review both LEPs in the county in the light of #10.c–#10.e.

d That the Ecumenical Council considers as a matter of urgency the identity of Churches Together in Herefordshire, especially in the light of #11.b.

e That the Ecumenical Council reflect on the proposals outlined in #11.c–#11.f which arose from its own discussions and that of the Standing Committee.

f That communications within the county are improved and increased. (#9.c; #11.d)

g That, as soon as possible, the County Ecumenical Officer is provided with a modern computer and some training in its use. (#11.d)

h That the Church Leaders consider whether they want to enter into a Covenant. (#12)

i That the contract and working conditions of the County Ecumenical Officer are reviewed as a matter of urgency in the light of #13.a–#13.c.

j That the Diocese of Hereford be asked to reconsider the appointment of a Diocesan Ecumenical Officer. (#13.d)

k That the CTiH constitution be rewritten. (#14)

l That the arrangement of a fixed expenses allowance for the County Ecumenical Officer be reviewed.

27 November 2002
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